



Cleveland State University EngagedScholarship@CSU

Cleveland State Law Review

Law Journals

1973

A Selective Check List of Books and Articles Concerning Kent State University, May 4, 1970

Dean H. Keller

Follow this and additional works at: https://engagedscholarship.csuohio.edu/clevstlrev How does access to this work benefit you? Let us know!

Recommended Citation

Dean H. Keller, A Selective Check List of Books and Articles Concerning Kent State University, May 4, 1970, 22 Clev. St. L. Rev. 222 (1973) $available\ at\ https://engagedscholarship.csuohio.edu/clevstlrev/vol22/iss1/18$

This Book Review is brought to you for free and open access by the Law Journals at EngagedScholarship@CSU. It has been accepted for inclusion in Cleveland State Law Review by an authorized editor of EngagedScholarship@CSU. For more information, please contact library.es@csuohio.edu.

which he has already condemned with finality. These will be "new types of courts," "new procedures" and new lawyers and judges who use this new system "as a way of achieving justice." But, Mr. Schrag, how are we to achieve this viable enforcement system? Should we who are trying to work within the system to seek reform remain here? Of should we retreat to an ivory tower to write our criticisms, as you have done? The questions are still with us. The answers remain elusive.

Prepared by Dean H. Keller*

A SELECTIVE CHECK LIST OF BOOKS AND ARTICLES CONCERNING KENT STATE UNIVERSITY, MAY 4, 1970

EDITOR'S NOTE:

There has been a great deal of material published about the events of May, 1970 on the Kent State University campus. Approximately seven full-length studies have been published in book form and at least one more is currently in press. Members of the law review staff read each of these books with the idea of publishing a review of each that would be directed toward the legal issues raised by each.

However, it was found that, almost without exception, aside from occasional mentions of the need for a grand jury investigation, none of the books raised the type of legal issue that is being treated by this special issue of the Cleveland State Law Review. Instead, the books deal at great length with the facts of the events of May, 1970 as seen by each individual author; although some seem to be more objective than others, each does have a particular bias as to the meanings of the events.

Certainly enough reviews have been published about the general issues in each book. Rather than repeat that type of review, we felt that it would be more valuable to our readers to provide a comprehensive bibliography of much of the material that has been written in case any of the readers care to pursue on their own an investigation of the complicated fact patterns that evolved from the incidents of May, 1970.

This check list is based upon the "May 4th Collection" in the Kent State University Archives. This collection, which is open to the public, contains a vast amount of printed, manuscript, and pictorial material concerning the incident on the Kent State campus on May 4th, 1970, and its aftermath. The selection of books and articles listed here was made to give the researcher a lead into the large quantity and variety of material on this subject.

No attempt has been made in this list to cite all of the news articles, columns, and editorials on the incident which have appeared in newspapers and magazines. The reader is referred to the Readers' Guide to Periodical Literature, Social Sciences and Humanities Index, Education Index, New York Times Index, and similar reference works

^{*}Curator of Special Collections, Kent State University Libraries, Kent, Ohio.

for such citations. Articles on May 4th appearing in the Cleveland Press and Plain Dealer have been indexed in Publication 22 of the Cuyahoga County Public Library (number 3 in the check list), and the clipping file of the Akron Beacon Journal covering the incident has been published by Bell & Howell (1). As one would expect, the local newspaper, the Record Courier, and various Kent State University publications, such as the Daily Kent Stater, FYI, and the Official Bulletin, contain much information and are available in the University Archives. A very good selection of material, some of it not available elsewhere, will be found in The Kent Affair by Casale and Paskoff (2), and Jerry M. Lewis has presented an evaluation of some of the books on the subject in his article "The Telling of Kent State" (59).

The check list has been divided into two sections: I. Books, Pamphlets, Near-Print, and II. Periodicals. (By near-print we mean publications produced by mimeograph, offset, or some other method not involving a setting of type.) The items in each section have been arranged by author, or issuing agency, or title, and, when it has seemed useful, a brief annotation has been added to the entry.

Section I

Books, Pamphlets, Near-Print

- Akron Beacon Journal. KSU Disorder. May 2, 1970 through April 29, 1971. Wooster, Ohio, Bell & Howell, Micro Photo Division [1972] Reproduction of a clipping file
- 2. Casale, Ottavio M. and Louis Paskoff, editors. The Kent Affair: Documents and Interpretations. Boston, Houghton Mifflin Co., 1971. 260p.
- 3. Cuyahoga County Public Library. Adult Services Office. Kent State Post-Mortem, An Index to Articles on KSU Incident Appearing in The Cleveland Press and the Plain Dealer, May-November, 1970. Cuyahoga County Public Library, Publication #22, 1971. 19p.
- 4. Davies, Peter. Kent State University, May 4, 1970: An Appeal for Justice, June 21, 1971. Washington, D. C., United Methodist Church, The Board of Christian Social Concerns, The Department of Law, Justice and Community Relations, 1971. 226p.
- 5. Dynes, Russell R. and E. L. Quarantelli. Disruption on the Campuses of Ohio Colleges and Universities, Spring, 1970. Columbus, Ohio, Ohio State University, 1970. 116p. Report prepared for the Ohio Council of Churches and the Ohio Board of United Ministries in Higher Education.
- 6. Eszterhas, Joe and Michael D. Roberts. *Thirteen Seconds: Confrontation At Kent State*. New York, Dodd, Mead & Co., 1970. 308p.

- 7. Heisey, D. Ray. University and Community Reaction to the News Coverage of the Kent State Tragedy. Kent, Ohio, Kent State University, 1971.
- 8. Heisey, D. Ray, Kenneth R. Calkins, and Daniel C. Jones. An Analysis of the Ohio Special Grand Jury Report, Prepared for the Kent State University Faculty Senate. Kent, Ohio, KSU Faculty Senate, 1971. 28p.
- 9. Kent State University. 1971 Chestnut Burr. Kent, Ohio, Kent State University, 1971. 409p. University yearbook.
- 10. Kent State University. Commission on KSU Violence. ("Mayer Commission") [Preliminary Reports] Kent, Ohio, Kent State University, 1972. 4 vols. Contents: Basic Philosophy of the Report. The Image and Reality of Kent State University. Students Attitudes and Activities. Administration Attitudes and Activities. Campus Security. Community Relations. Political Agencies. Minority Report. No final report was issued.
- 11. Kent State University. University Commission to Implement a Commitment to Non-Violence. ("Kegley Commission") [Minutes, Reports and Recommendations] Kent, Ohio, Kent State University, May 22 Sept. 4, 1970.
- 12. Knight Newspapers, Inc. Reporting the Kent State Incident. New York, American Newspaper Publishers Association Foundation, 1971. 32p.
- 13. May 1970: Birth of the Antiwar University. New York, The Pathfinder Press, 1971. 62p.
- 14. Michener, James A. Kent State: What Happened and Why. New York, Random House, 1971. 559p. (Paperback edition, Greenwich, Conn., Fawcett Publications, Inc., 1971. 512 p. (A Fawcett Crest Book)). Excerpts from the book first appeared in Reader's Digest, March and April, 1971. A reprint of these excerpts was issued in a pamphlet entitled Kent State: Campus Under Fire, 65p.
- 15. Moore, Carl and D. Ray Heisey. "Not a Great Deal of Error...?" Kent, Ohio, Kent State University, 1971. An evaluation of no. 14 above.
- 16. Ohio. General Assembly. Select Committee to Investigate Campus Disturbances. Interim Report of the Select Committee to Investigate Campus Disturbances to the 108th Ohio General Assembly. [Columbus, Ohio, 1970] 34p.
- 17. Peterson, Richard E. and John A. Bilorusky. May 1970: The Campus Aftermath of Cambodia and Kent State. Berkeley, Calif., Carnegie Commission on Higher Education, 1971. 177p.

- 18. Portage County, Ohio. Special Grand Jury. Report of the Special Grand Jury. Ravenna, Ohio, Special Grand Jury, October 16, 1970. 18p. Reprinted in no. 2 above.
- 19. Rosenblatt, Stanley. *Justice Denied*. Los Angeles, Nash Publishing, 1971. 324p. Chapter VII, "The National Guard is a National Menace," pertains to Kent State.
- 20. Stone, I. F. The Killings at Kent State. How Murder Went Unpunished. New York, New York Review Book, 1971. 158p.
- 21. Taylor, Stuart, Richard Shuntich, Patrick McGovern, and Robert Genthner. Violence at Kent State: May 1-4, 1970: The Students' Perspective. New York, College Notes and Texts, 1971.
- 22. Tompkins, Phillip K. and Elaine Vanden Bout Anderson. Communication Crisis at Kent State. New York, Gordon and Breach, Science Publishers, 1971. 153p.
- 23. U.S. President's Commission on Campus Unrest. ("Scranton Report") Report. Washington, D. C., U.S. Government Printing Office, 1970. 537p. Reprinted in the Chronicle of Higher Education, 5 (October 5, 1970), 24 p., and by the Arno Press, New York, 1970, 537p. The Report contained a "Special Report on Kent State," pp. 233-410, which was issued separately by the Government Printing Office in October, 1970, 92p. This "Special Report" was reprinted in no. 2 above.
- 24. Urban Research Corporation. On Strike . . . Shut It Down! A Report on the First National Student Strike in U.S. History, May, 1970. Chicago, Urban Research Corporation, 1970. 133p.
- 25. Wald, George. To Re-possess America. Kent, Ohio, Kent State University, 1972. 30p. Lectureship in Peaceful Change, Kent State University, Kent, Ohio, May 4, 1972.
- 26. Warren, Bill, editor. The Middle of the Country: The Events of May 4th As Seen by Students & Faculty at Kent State University. New York, Avon Books, 1970. 160p.

Section II

Periodicals

- 27. "All Power to the Peaceful . . . Kent State Updated," The BG News, 55 (October 5, 1970). Special issue of the Bowling Green State University student newspaper.
- 28. Austin, C. Grey. "Editorial: Riot News," Journal of Higher Education, 41 (May, 1970), 337-340.
- 29. "Background of the Tragedy at Kent State University, The," The American Legion Magazine, 89 (July, 1970), 22-27.
- 30. Barnes, Sherman B. "Autumn Aftermath of Kent State," North-field and Mount Hermon Schools, 10 (Winter, 1971), 10-13.

- 31. Brown, Steven R. "Experimental Design and the Structuring of Theory," Experimental Study of Politics, 1 (February, 1971), 1-41.
- 32. Brown, Steven R. "Public Response and Private Feelings: Reaction to the Kent State Situation," mimeographed copy of a speech delivered at the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association, New York City, February 3-7, 1971.
- 33. Brown, Steven R. "The Resistance to Reason: Kent State University, 1969-1970," Political Science Discussion Papers, 3 (Spring, 1971), 17-53.
- 34. Brown, Steven R. and Thomas D. Ungs. "Representativeness and the Study of Political Behavior: An Application of Q Technique to Reactions to the Kent State Incident," Social Science Quarterly, 41 (December, 1970), 514-526.
- 35. Bryant, David. "Sowing the Wind; A Special Report from Kent State University," Christianity Today, 14 (June 5, 1970), 13-15.
- 36. Carter, L. J. "After Cambodia and Kent: Academe Enters Congressional Politics," Science, 168 (May 22, 1970), 955-956.
- 37. Dante, Harris L. "Kent State Tragedy: Lessons for Teachers," Social Education, 35 (April, 1971), 356-361.
- 38. DiFloure, Tom. "Kent's State," Public Occurrences, 1 (May 12, 1970), 1, 10.
- 39. Eszterhas, Joe. "Ohio Honors Its Dead," Rolling Stone, June 10, 1971, 14-18.
- 40. Eszterhas, Joe and Michael Roberts. "James Michael's Kent State: A Study in Distortion," *The Progressive*, 35 (September, 1971), 35-40.
- 41. "Excerpts From Summary of F.B.I. Report on Kent State U. Disorders Last May," *The New York Times,* October 31, 1970, 30. Related story, pp.1, 30. See nos. 2 and 20 above.
- 42. Fitt, Alfred B. "The National Guard and Civil Disturbance," City, 4 (August-September, 1970), 41-43.
- 43. Fricke, Edwin P. "Kent State University: Crisis in Communication," College Press Review, 10 (Spring, 1971), 3-6; [Part 2] College Press Review, II (Fall, 1971), 28-29.
- 44. Furlong, William Barry. "The Guardsmen's View of the Tragedy at Kent State," The New York Times Magazine, June 21, 1970, 12-13, 64, 68-69, 71.
- 45. Gallagher, Thomas. "The Tragedy at Kent State," Good House-keeping, 171 (October, 1970), 82-83, 142, 144-148.

- 46. "Guard vs. Disorder, The," The National Guardsman, 24 (June, 1970), 2-7, 9-13, 40.
- 47. Hamburger, Philip. "Aftermath," The New Yorker, 47 (June 5, 1971), 106, 109-111, 115-119.
- 48. Hummerstone, Robert G. "The Fifth Victim of Kent State," Life, 69 (October 16, 1970), 42-45.
- 49. Keller, Gordon W. "Kent State a Year Later," Dissent, 18 (March, 1971), 171-174.
- 50. Keller, Gordon W. "Middle America Against the University: The Kent State Grand Jury," *The Humanist*, 31 (March/April, 1971), 28-29.
- 51. "Kent State: Four Deaths at Noon," Life, 68 (May 15, 1970), 30-35.
- 52. "'Kent State' Jury Indicts Rioters, Absolves Guard," The National Guardsman, 24 (December, 1970), 28-29.
- 53. "Kent State: Martyrdom That Shook the Country," *Time*, 95 (May 18, 1970), 12-14.
- 54. "Kent State: The Search for Understanding," Akron Beacon Journal, May 24, 1970, 17-24. Special Kent State section.
- 55. Lander, Byron G. "Kent State University's Organized Response to the May 1-4 Crisis: A Study in Administrative Confusion," *Political Science Discussion Papers*, 3 (Spring, 1971), 104-138.
- 56. Lazier, Gil. "Living Newspaper 1970: Obituary for a Gentle Agit-Prop Play," Educational Theatre Journal, 23 (May, 1971), 135-151.
- 57. Lewis, Jerry M. "The Kent Story," New Politics, 8 (Fall, 1970), 44-50.
- 58. Lewis, Jerry M. "The Moods of May 4, 1970: The Students' View," Political Science Discussion Papers, 3 (Spring, 1971), 1-15.
- 59. Lewis, Jerry M. "Review Essay: The Telling of Kent State," Social Problems. 19 (Fall, 1971), 267-279.
- 60. Lombardi, John. "A Lot of People Were Crying, and the Guard Walked Away," Rolling Stone, June 11, 1970, 6-8.
- 61. Marovitz, Sanford E. "Kent, Ohio: The American Crisis," Lake Forest Alumni Quarterly, 6 (Summer, 1970), 10-17.
- 62. Michener, James A. [Commencement Address, Kent State University, December 9, 1970] FYI, 3 (January 4, 1971), 2-3.

- 63. Michener, James A. "James Michener: Exclusive Interview," Part One, Writer's Digest, 52 (April, 1972), 20-22, 41. Part Two, Writer's Digest, 52 (May, 1972), 22-25, 52-54.
 - Michener, James A. See also no. 14 above.
- 64. "Mr. Nixon's Home Front," Newsweek, 75 (May 18, 1970), 26-34.
- 65. Molyneaux, David G. "The Kent State Trials End," Rolling Stone, January 20, 1972, 14, 16, 18.
- 66. Rudrum, Alan. "The Kent State Shootings," The Listener, 84 (October 8, 1970), 472-473.
- 67. Ryan, Bruce. "They Shoot Students, Don't They?" Australian Quarterly, 42 (September, 1970), 10-23.
- 68. Sanford, David. "Kent State Gag: Report of the Ohio Special Grand Jury," New Republic, 163 (November 7, 1970), 14-17
- 69. Schrag, Peter. "After Kent State: The First Hundred Days," Saturday Review, 53 (August 29, 1970), 12-15, 32.
- 70. Segal, Erich. "Death Story," Ladies' Home Journal, 87 (October, 1970), 100-101, 148-149. Reprinted as "Life Story" in no. 2 above.
- 71. Sinclair, Patricia. "Whither Freedom?" Journal of Teacher Education, 21 (Summer, 1970), 163-164.
- 72. Stone, I. F. "Fabricated Evidence in the Kent State Killings," The New York Review of Books, 15 (December 3, 1970), 28-31.
- 73. "Struggle to Recovery," Kent, 3 (June, 1970), 4-22.
- 74. Thomas, Dani B. "Radicals and Moderates: Psychological Issues in Students' Response to Kent State," *Political Science Discussion Papers*, 3 (Spring, 1971), 55-78.
- 75. "View from Kent State: 11 Speak Out, The," New York Times, May 11, 1970, 1, 23. Reprinted in no. 2 above.